BATH AND NORTH EAST SOMERSET

CHILDREN, ADULTS, HEALTH AND WELLBEING POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Wednesday, 19th October, 2022

Present:- Councillors Vic Pritchard (Chair), Ruth Malloy, Andy Wait, Paul May, Liz Hardman, Rob Appleyard and Joanna Wright

Co-opted Non-Voting Members: Chris Batten and Kevin Burnett

Also in attendance: Suzanne Westhead (Director of Adult Social Care) and Paul Scott (Associate Director for Public Health), Simon Sethi (Chief Operating Officer, RUH), Dr Veronica Lyell (Clinical Lead for the RUH Older People's Unit) and Laura Ambler (Place Director for Bath and North East Somerset, BSW ICB)

39 WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.

40 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman drew attention to the emergency evacuation procedure.

41 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Councillors Michelle O'Doherty and Gerry Curran had sent their apologies to the Panel.

42 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were none.

43 TO ANNOUNCE ANY URGENT BUSINESS AGREED BY THE CHAIRMAN

There was none.

44 ITEMS FROM THE PUBLIC OR COUNCILLORS - TO RECEIVE STATEMENTS, PETITIONS OR QUESTIONS RELATING TO THE BUSINESS OF THIS MEETING

A member of the public, Paula Riseborough had asked a question relating to Agenda Item 7 (RUH – Ambulance Service / Winter Planning / Treatment Waiting Times). A copy of the question and subsequent answer can be found attached as an online appendix to these minutes.

Councillor Joanna Wright addressed the Panel on the subject of Dentistry and said that there is a severe lack of NHS services locally. She said that where services were available in a number of cases she was aware of significant delays.

She recounted a letter from a member of the public that said that having been unable to find an NHS dentist, had found an 'affordable' one and had received treatment that included two teeth being removed and a filling at a total cost of £330.

The letter also told of how her daughter had been waiting two years for a number of teeth to be removed at hospital. It said that on finally receiving an appointment in September she had six teeth removed even though was advised that one could be saved. The daughter asked for the tooth to be removed as she did not have a dentist as could not afford to go private.

Councillor Wright provided the Panel with further evidence from a member of the public and the poor care their son had received following the removal of a wisdom tooth.

He had a double surgical wisdom tooth extraction in August under general anaesthetic at the Royal United Hospital, Bath. He was first referred for the operation by his dentist in 2019 and after a couple of postponements he received a phone call in August 2022 and was told that he could have the operation on Monday 8th August. In the following week leading up to the operation, they did not receive a letter with the date, time, or advance instructions.

They called the hospital the Friday before the operation (5th August) to check if he needed to prepare in any way. During this call, they were given the important information that he must not eat after 7am and not drink water after 10 am on the day of the operation and that he must be collected after the operation by somebody and have someone with him for 24 hours following the general anaesthetic.

On the day of the operation they were told that nobody could wait with their son prior to the surgery. They said he was quite anxious about the procedure, especially as he had never had a general anaesthetic before. The anxiety and lack of support made this a difficult experience for him.

At around 3.30pm their son messaged to say that he was going into the operation. We were given no idea of how long it would be. I was told to call after an hour. After an hour and a half they called to see if he was ready to be collected and were told first of all that they did not know where he was, and then that he was still in recovery and to call back in an hour. After another hour they were told that he was still not back and that they had 33 patients and only 12 beds and that he was still in recovery awaiting a bed.

Finally, the ward staff said that they could come in and collect him, but when they arrived at the hospital following a 20-minute drive they were told he was not back yet. When he did return he appeared still very sedated and only semi-conscious. A kind member of the recovery team had brought him to the ward.

There was a shift changeover. The next ward nurse told them that he had to pass urine 3 times before he could be discharged. This was rather disappointing.

Fairly quickly another nurse arrived and said they should leave as it was getting late (it was about 8.30pm by this time) This nurse gave them a sheet of paper which stated who had performed the operation and what painkillers he had to take home with him. She said there was no aftercare and if we had any problems to call our GP.

They had no idea how to care for a mouth in this condition with this level of swelling as well. No one told them what medications or painkillers he had been given last or when they could give him the next painkillers.

They returned home and searched online for suggestions as to how to care for their son the best they could. There was a lot of swelling, pain, very bruised mouth, neck, and face. He was totally unable to function that evening due to the meds he had been given and the impact on his face and mouth.

On the 3rd day following the procedure he began to complain of a bad sore throat. They called their GP and he said it could be a postoperative infection. He suggested that they should start on antibiotics in case it was an infection and they made an appointment to be seen that afternoon.

By 1.30pm he began feeling absolutely terrible. He literally felt as if he was going to die. He felt he was going to vomit, he was shaking, hot and cold to touch, pins and needles in all his limbs, tingling with what also felt like a fire in his chest, very confused, very afraid. They made the decision to go to the GP practice immediately. The duty doctor said that they needed to go to A&E immediately and see the maxillofacial surgical team. He called the department to prepare for his arrival and he prepared a letter for us to take stating that their son was 'Tachycardic and had hypertension and that he was 'concerned about a post-operative infection and given the systemic impact would be grateful for your review'. As soon as I had the letter in my hands, I drove to A&E.

Once they arrived at A&E with the preparations of the duty doctor their son was seen and triaged very quickly and taken rapidly up to the Maxillofacial department where a team of 4 were waiting for him. The lead maxillofacial surgeon said that there was a lot of food debris around the surgical sites and the gums were looking red and that he couldn't rule out an infection. The surgical sites were cleaned, and a large blood clot was removed by suction.

Their son was given a course of antibiotics and given a special syringe with a long tube and antiseptic mouthwash to enable him to clean the surgical sites after any food. This was what he did subsequently, and his recovery continues to improve and be good.

Councillor Wright said that she believed that there is a problem with the general availability of dentists locally and that she was hoping to attend a webinar on 27th October entitled 'Eliminating Dental Deserts'.

The Chairman commented that this was recognised as a national problem and that he would see if the matter could form an agenda item for a future meeting.

Councillor Liz Hardman said that she would support Councillor Wright in attending the event.

The Democratic Services Officer advised that any training requests should come directly to Democratic Services, as the Panel does not have the power or budget to allocate this resource.

The Chairman said that he would support the request and members of the Panel were also in agreement.

45 RUH - AMBULANCE SERVICE / WINTER PLANNING / TREATMENT WAITING TIMES

Simon Sethi, Chief Operating Officer, RUH and Dr Veronica Lyell, Clinical Lead for the RUH Older People's Unit gave a presentation to the Panel, a copy of which will be available as an online appendix to these minutes, a summary is set out below.

<u>Elective waiting times – RUH within the region</u>

- RUH performing 10% more elective activity than before COVID to help recover waiting times.
- Focus on diagnostics: 20% more MRI, 30% more CT and >50% more endoscopy.
- Currently have no one waiting over 104 weeks with 115 waiting over 78 weeks.

Electives and winter – 300 operations impact

- Lost capacity due to bed pressures. Currently no joint replacement operations taking place due to bed shortages.
- Removing winter pressures would increase orthopaedic capacity by at least 22% and up to 48%.
- Temporary Modular Theatre plan for Circle Bath Clinic for February 2023.

<u>Urgent Care – remains significantly challenged</u>

 462 – Number of ambulance handover delays over 60 minutes on average each month

Current position on NC2R for the RUH

- Regression analysis indicates NC2R (Non-Criteria to Reside) accounts for 62% of the reasons RUH struggles to offload ambulances.
- Integrated Care Board and Council working closely together to improve this area.
- Average wait to access a reablement bed once referred in BANES? 15 days
- Average wait to access reablement at home once referred in BANES? 16 days

Councillor Liz Hardman commented that it was recognised that the problems regarding ambulances not being able to discharge their patients was due to bed blocking. She referred to the report and highlighted that currently there are 40 patients waiting to be discharged from the RUH and that this is because of problems with reablement not being able to take place. She asked what needs to happen to unblock the situation.

Simon Sethi acknowledged the importance of getting people home from hospital where possible, but said that there was gap in domiciliary care provision.

The Director of Adult Social Care added that there was a gap in terms of staff hours and that the Council and the RUH have been working on developing their own in house domiciliary care agency known as United Care BaNES. She said that they were looking to provide an additional 1,000 hours by November 2022.

She stated that this is an important issue to address as for every day that a patient stays that is longer than necessary the outcomes will not be as good. She added that she was aware of the RUH Pathway Escalation Team that has a focus on recovery and therapy.

She said that work was also ongoing within the Ambulance Service with regard to decisions about where best it is for a patient to be taken for treatment.

Councillor Paul May asked for an explanation of the different patient pathways.

Dr Veronica Lyell replied that the pathways are set out as follows:

- Pathway 0 No additional support required
- Pathway 1 Intermediate care and reablement services provided in their own homes.
- Pathway 2 Short term residential care within the independent and community sector.
- Pathway 3 Long term nursing care within the independent sector.

Councillor Joanna Wright asked if any thought had been given as to whether staff should continue to work 12 hour shifts at the hospital.

Dr Veronica Lyell replied that this was a typical nursing pattern and that it had been a decision that had been supported by staff.

Real harms of delay

Two examples were outlined to the Panel.

Molly: Less fit than she used to be, daughter lives quite a distance away, receives meal deliveries and neighbours visit regularly. She falls one day and fractures her pelvis. After receiving treatment and a short stay in hospital she is able to walk a few steps with the aid of a frame.

She is unable to raise her legs though to enable her to get into bed by herself or in/out of the bath and will need help at home. She finds it increasingly difficult to rest in hospital due to the noise and becomes muddled due to the lack of sleep.

She starts to become vague when talking with staff and family members, resistant to help and has started to wet the bed overnight. It does not appear suitable for her to stay on Pathway 1 and needs to be moved to bedded care through Discharge to Assess.

Derek: He has dementia and is visited by carers several times a day. He does fall over quite a lot and the carers feel that he should not be at home. Family have been looking for a care home for him, but have not found one yet.

Taken to hospital after one fall and has been waiting four weeks to be discharged. Unfortunately, he gets Covid while in hospital and has to be moved to another ward to recover.

Dr Veronica Lyell commented that she was aware of incidents where people have had to wait 10 hours for an ambulance after falling at home and then had to wait a further 8 hours in the ambulance when arriving at the hospital due to the lack of beds.

She added that difficult decisions are taken on a daily basis as to which patients need to stay in hospital and which are able to be discharged.

The Chairman commented that he was encouraged to hear the work with regard to elective care, but was concerned over the availability to provide urgent care to the public.

Kevin Burnett asked if there was any capacity within the system to change the processes to allow patients to be discharged sooner.

Dr Veronica Lyell replied that nurses do try to assess patients at the earliest opportunity so that their stay in hospital can be minimised.

Simon Sethi added that the hospital does need support from the Council to enable patients to be safely discharged in a shorter space of time. He said that £2m was to be invested over the next six months to compensate for the pressures within Urgent Care. This money will seek to open more hospital beds, ask staff to work extra shifts over the Winter period to enable patients to have regular reviews and recruit to a Mobilisation Team that will help patients with reablement whilst in hospital and allow for them to return home needing less / no care.

He stated that there were 70 actions on the RUH Winter Plan and that there is a need to collaborate with the Council on the recruitment of Domiciliary Care staff.

Councillor Liz Hardman said that she welcomed the patient examples that had been shared with the Panel. She asked where the resources should come from to provide the additional support for the RUH.

Simon Sethi replied that it was important to highlight the impact of these challenges and that collaboration work with partners, including HCRG and the third sector, will continue over the coming months.

The Director of Adult Social Care added that they do work closely together and meet every Monday morning to discuss ongoing matters and areas of concern. She said that she too was also concerned over the coming months especially in terms of staff and the pressure they will be under. She explained that where possible they will seek to manage patients within community settings to avoid entry into Urgent Care.

Councillor Paul May asked if there was any particular issue that the Council needs to be mindful of given that the HCRG contract will cease in March 2024.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that the change from the HCRG contract does pose a possible risk to Urgent Care and so all attempts must be made to stabilise the system as much as possible. She added that a patient's length of stay in hospital must be cut where possible and that an average of 2-3 days would give the system a better flow.

She also called for Social Care staff to be paid a better wage and for their roles to be professionalised.

Dr Veronica Lyell added that the Hospital@Home scheme supports patients to return home where they will continue to receive care, rather than staying in hospital, even though they are medically unwell and said that this has been seen as a positive piece of work. She added that where possible the Council should look to influence for an increased rate of pay for staff and lobby the Government with regard to the Social Care Cap.

Councillor Rob Appleyard commented that he felt that conversations regarding the discharge of patients should take place as soon as possible to enable a better flow on site.

Dr Veronica Lyell agreed and said that staff are encouraged to start those conversations when deemed appropriate.

Councillor Appleyard said that he believed the RUH were being proactive and that the Government should be lobbied for care staff to receive a good rate of pay.

Councillor Joanna Wright commented that the families of older patients are not always able to be so supportive as they are tired themselves and asked if they were able to receive more support.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that it can be hard to navigate the system and that work was ongoing with Age UK to provide some support.

Councillor Andy Wait asked if a better rate of pay for care staff could be achieved, would we be able to locally recruit the additional numbers required to help ease the pressure within the system.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that she believed it would be possible to recruit and retain the staff required if they were supported by a better pay structure. She added that they were also considering approaching international care staff to come and work in the area.

The Place Director for Bath and North East Somerset, BSW ICB said that the Care Coordination Centre also needed to be signposted as an option for certain patients rather than entering into urgent care.

The Chairman thanked Simon Sethi and Dr Veronica Lyell for attending the meeting and said that he would like the Council to work with the BSW ICB to address the pay / career structure for care staff.

46 SUICIDE PREVENTION

The Associate Director for Public Health introduced the report to the Panel. He explained that in 2020 the Suicide Prevention Strategy 2020-2023 was launched outlining the commitment from all partners to work together to reduce suicide in B&NES, aligning to the BSW Suicide Prevention Strategy.

He said that the Strategic Suicide Prevention Group has in this time carried out work within schools, the Community & Wellbeing Hub and supported the work of Bath Mind - Breathing Space.

He informed the Panel that the Group has worked with Avon & Somerset Police and the local Coroner to receive notification within a day of any suicide taking place.

He spoke of the Beside project service which is run by Second Step and said that the provision of this service is a commitment from the NHS Long Term Plan funding. He said that the service began running in July 2021 and offers emotional and practical support within a few days after losing someone to suicide for people over 16years old, whether they are a family member, next of kin or a loved one.

He stated that a stakeholder event had been held last week to begin to establish priorities for a future strategy.

He said that the number of incidents locally (48) had fallen in B&NES during 2019-2021. Female and male rates both fell with the male rate still slightly higher than the England average. This was the lowest 3-year rate since 2009-2011.

Councillor Liz Hardman commented that 25% of people who committed suicide had been in contact with health professionals, usually a doctor in the last week before they died and that many had seen a health professional / doctor a month before. She asked are there any links / sharing of information between the Integrated Care Board with its GP surgeries and the suicide prevention team which could prevent some deaths happening. If not, could something be put in place.

The Associate Director for Public Health replied that a GP representative does sit on the Strategic Suicide Prevention Group and that training and workforce development on this subject was ongoing across the BSW footprint. He added that the GP discussions may have been about pain or symptoms and not mentioned suicide.

Councillor Hardman referred to page 42 of the agenda and the proposed action to increase awareness of Counselling Services from Bath Mind and said that she had found out that there was a four month waiting list for these services. She asked if the Council provided any funding for this service.

The Associate Director for Public Health replied that it does receive funding from B&NES and the BSW ICB. He said that Breathing Space does provide an in-person service and/or evening phone support which is open seven evenings per week. He added that Mental Health Commissioners may know further about the waiting lists mentioned.

Councillor Hardman asked how do we ensure that Schools are using resources which supports the delivery of a whole school or setting approach to Mental Health and Wellbeing through the public health in schools and early years programmes. She added that how can it be ensured that the excellent resources of Boys in Mind are also used in BANES schools as these help increase awareness of mental health problems which could lead to suicide.

The Associate Director for Public Health replied that he was aware of quite a lot of work that is done within schools. He added that Public Health also provides support to The HUB which is an online service that helps services and schools work together to ensure effective communication, timely distribution of information and easy purchase of trading services and course bookings.

He said that a guide for schools was available if a suicide has occurred that affects them and that each school should have a Senior Mental Health Lead within their staff.

Councillor Paul May asked if he could comment on the Mental Health services available locally, including from the private sector.

The Associate Director for Public Health replied that they do work alongside AWP (Avon and Wiltshire Mental Health Partnership NHS Trust) who are the lead provider of healthcare for people with serious mental illness, learning disabilities and autism across Bath and North East Somerset (BaNES), Swindon and Wiltshire, and Bristol, North Somerset and South Gloucestershire.

He added that the Public Health team were not involved with services from the private sector.

Councillor Rob Appleyard commented that he supported this work and that offering people the opportunities to reach out and talk is very welcome. He said that he felt that the support to relatives and friends affected by these incidents was also good.

Councillor Joanna Wright stated that she felt that there were some elements missing from the Strategy and Action Plan. She added that increasingly there are many people that don't have enough money to live or are living in poor conditions within their home.

She called for the Government to be lobbied in terms of online safety and social media, in particular referring to young people.

Kevin Burnett commented that he was aware of some recent referrals to CAMHS (Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services) that have not yet received any form of counselling service. He asked when the results of the most recent school health and wellbeing survey would be available.

The Associate Director for Public Health replied that CAMHS works across the BSW area and within localities. He added that they are looking to strengthen the work within B&NES following a recent restructure.

He said that Public Health were currently doing some insight work into Self Harm as the figures relating to this for adolescents had doubled during lockdown. He added that he would check on the status of the school health and wellbeing survey.

Councillor Ruth Malloy said that she hoped that the work mentioned would see a reduction in the rates of self harm among young people and that she welcomed the extra support provided within schools through the Senior Mental Health Lead and hoped that more teachers were able to become involved.

The Chairman said that he was also concerned about the effect that social media can have on people and suggested that the BSW ICB be addressed on this matter.

Councillor Andy Wait agreed and said that the Government should be addressed on this matter at the same time.

The Panel **RESOLVED** to note the contents of this report.

47 B&NES, SWINDON & WILTSHIRE INTEGRATED CARE BOARD (BSW ICB) UPDATE / PRESENTATION

Laura Ambler, Place Director for Bath and North East Somerset, BSW ICB gave a presentation to the Panel, a copy of which will be available as an online appendix to these minutes, a summary is set out below.

<u>Purpose</u>

The purpose of ICSs is to bring partner organisations together to:

- improve outcomes in population health and healthcare
- tackle inequalities in outcomes, experience and access
- enhance productivity and value for money
- support broader social and economic development.

BSW Integrated Care System

- NHS England Performance manages and supports the NHS bodies working with and through the ICS
- Care Quality Commission Independently reviews and rates the ICS
- BSW Integrated Care Board (ICB) Allocate NHS budget and commission services, produce a five-year system plan for health and care services.
- BSW Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) Develop an Integrated Care Strategy that addresses the assessed health and care needs of the people in BSW.

How the BSW ICS is made up

Integrated Care System (ICS) – Organisations that come together to plan and deliver joined up health and care services, and to improve the lives of people who live and work in their area.

Integrated Care Alliances (ICA) – Place-based partnerships of NHS, councils, community and voluntary organisations, local people, carers. Lead the design and delivery of integrated services at place.

BSW Integrated Care Board (ICB) – Statutory NHS organisation. Develops a plan for meeting the health needs of the population, Manages NHS budget and Arranges for the provision of health services in BSW.

BSW Integrated Care Partnership (ICP) – Statutory committee, formed between the ICB and local authorities. A broad alliance of organisations concerned with the health and wellbeing of the population. Author of the Integrated Care Strategy. Advocate for innovation, new approaches and improvement.

Local Authorities – Responsible for social care and public health functions and other services for local people and businesses.

Integrated Care Strategy

'Should set the direction of the system', 'Setting out how commissioners in the NHS and local authorities, working with providers and other partners, can deliver more joined-up, preventative, and person-centred care for their whole population, across the course of their life'.

BSW Care Model

We are focussing on a range of initiatives that will improve the health and wellbeing and experience of care including:

- Population health, Prevention and Wellbeing focussed programmes
- Integrated Neighbourhood Teams
- Care Coordination
- Mental Health and wellbeing
- Learning Disabilities and Autism
- Maternity
- Recovery of elective care services
- Urgent care services

From April 2023 the ICS will also take on delegated commissioning responsibility for dental services, general ophthalmic services and pharmaceutical services.

Five key parts to the model:

- Personalised care
- Healthier communities
- Joined-up local teams
- Local specialist services
- Specialist centres

Councillor Liz Hardman asked what differences we will see in this new service compared to what we had with Clinical Commissioning – will it mean an improvement in services for patients.

Laura Ambler replied that the main difference will be seen in the ways the Board works, its integrated working and the partnerships that are formed in addressing the problems that are identified. She added that the Board will also seek to empower local communities. She said that she would be happy to return to the Panel to update on its progress.

Councillor Hardman said she was interested to hear that the commissioning of dental services was to be delegated to the ICB.

Laura Ambler replied that the ICB would be taking on this role from next year and attempting to address local needs.

Councillor Rob Appleyard asked what benefits would be seen locally.

Laura Ambler replied that preventative measures were due to be enhanced and that we will make the best use of our combined available resources to deliver the highest quality care.

Councillor Appleyard asked how voices will be heard locally. He added whether this work should be scrutinised in a different way.

Laura Ambler replied that her role within the ICB feeds into the ICA and that the Local Authorities and NHS are amongst the members of the ICP. She added that she will take messages away today from the Panel and said that the ICB has its own scrutiny function in place.

The Director of Adult Social Care added that the three local Chief Executives each have a place on the Integrated Care Board and would likely use that role to influence the agenda where possible. She said that local priorities should be established and economies of scale used where able.

The Chairman asked that a representative of the ICB attend the Panel on a regular basis.

Laura Ambler replied that she would commit to attending Panel meetings as the focus on outcomes for the public is a priority for the ICB.

Councillor Ruth Malloy said that she welcomed the delegated commissioning of certain services to the ICS and wondered if this might lead to weekend opening of some local pharmacies. She asked what was meant in terms of a '2 hour community response'.

Laura Ambler replied that this was primarily a team to respond to falls and provided by the Care Co-ordination Centre.

The Chairman thanked Laura Ambler for her presentation and attending on behalf of the Panel

48 MINUTES: 5TH JULY 2022

The Chairman asked for the following matter to be chased on behalf of the Panel.

Minute 35: B&NES Child and Adolescent Mental Health Update

Councillor Curran asked if any stats were available on the numbers of children and young people who receive therapy treatments and those in receipt of medication as a result of their diagnosis.

Jane Rowland replied that she would need to check on those figures and reply to the Panel in due course.

Councillor Andy Wait commented that he had enquired about whether a representative from Keynsham Now would like to address a future meeting of the Panel and that he had possibly found a volunteer.

The Chairman offered for them to attend the Panel meeting scheduled for 8th November if available.

The Panel confirmed the minutes of the previous meeting as a true record and they were duly signed by the Chairman.

49 CABINET MEMBER UPDATE

Councillor Alison Born, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care was unable to attend the Panel and had circulated her update prior to the meeting. A copy of the update will be attached as an online appendix to these minutes.

Referring to the update, Councillor Andy Wait asked what inspections had been taking place in the interim for Adult Care if the previous inspection process was suspended in 2010.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that provider services had continued to be inspected in terms of Domiciliary Care, Care Homes and HCRG contracts and that this resumption was an inspection of Social Care Practice, with a focus on carers and their experience.

Councillor Wait asked if there were any plans in place for the Winter to try to alleviate the increasing pressures that mental health services are facing with rapidly escalating demand and significant staff shortages.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that there is a Pride Board which is an alliance of Mental Health staff for both Adults and Children's Services, Oxford Health and AWP that meet regularly to discuss how to manage commissioning pressures.

The Panel **RESOLVED** to note the update that had been provided.

50 PANEL WORKPLAN

Kevin Burnett suggested that a representative from the Youth Forum attends a future meeting to update on their work and any input they are having to the work of the Council.

The Chairman replied that he would discuss that with the Director of Children's Services & Education at their next agenda planning meeting.

Chris Batten said that he would like the cost of residential care for children to be addressed in some way following a BBC report earlier in the month that said costs were spiralling due to companies seeking an increased profit margin.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that she and the Director of Children's Services & Education had recently began a piece of work focussing on 16 – 19 year old residential placements and what is commissioned locally. She said that they had started work with a company that will help us to work with providers to look at their profit margins.

She added that she felt that current costs were market driven and that their responsibility was to achieve good outcomes for the individual and their family.

Chris Batten asked why the former 'Care Hotel' provision was not being progressed for this Winter as it would surely alleviate some of the problems in terms of available hospital beds at the RUH.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that last year the RUH were not really able to refer patients to the hotel as it was not equipped with what they required for certain patients.

Councillor Liz Hardman asked for a future report that gave more detail on local mental health services, especially CAMHS.

Councillor Joanna Wright asked if the Panel were due to receive any financial reports that would look at inflation and the effect this was having on Care Home Allowances.

The Director of Adult Social Care replied that these are set nationally and therefore there was little the Council could do.

The Panel acknowledged these comments and **RESOLVED** to the workplan as printed.

Prepared by Democratic Services	
Date Confirmed and Signed	
Chair(person)	
The meeting ended at 12.40 pm	